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July 2, 2021 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: MidTown-Hough Connector Project 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg:  

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States Department of Transportation’s 
Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program.  RAISE funding would be used to realize the 
community’s shared vision for transforming the East 66th Street corridor, a one-mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a safe 
and accessible multimodal connector. The project will strengthen the connection between the MidTown and Hough neighborhoods, 
improve access to anchor institutions, and enable a two million square-foot development hub that will spur sustainable, inclusive, and 
equitable economic development and job creation opportunities. 

In 2019, the Cleveland Foundation’s Board of Directors unanimously voted to approve the relocation of its headquarters from downtown 
Cleveland to MidTown, locating and investing in a historically redlined neighborhood on the northeast corner of East 66th Street and Euclid 
Avenue. This move to MidTown helps to catalyze more than $400 million in related projects and empowers the foundation to stay 
proximate to the residents and neighborhoods in which it serves in partnership with donors, nonprofit organizations, and the community. 
With partners, it is developing key amenities to enhance the quality of place for residents, workers, and visitors. The vision includes 
expanding greenspace in the neighborhood; the creation of an innovation district that builds on the community’s strength and drives 
equitable economic growth that will benefit residents of all backgrounds and skill levels; and the reimagining of E. 66th Street that has been 
designed by Hough residents and youth alike to connect the city from the north to the south, from Superior to Euclid Avenues.   

Stewardship of resource and place is a core value of the foundation and is the center of its origin story. Its strategy involves far more than 
just a new headquarters building – it seeks to create a shared sense of place with residents and community partners. With placekeeping as 
the driving force behind its move to MidTown, the foundation believes the resulting civic and innovation district will unite Cleveland into one 
contiguous city that benefits residents in every neighborhood, especially those that have been historically marginalized. 

To date, the foundation has committed more than $50 million to further advance the vision for more sustainable and equitable 
developments in the neighborhood, including: 

 Providing funding to update the Northeast Ohio Areawide Coordinating Agency’s Transportation for Livable Communities Initiative
(TLCI) plan to reimagine and improve the East 66th corridor with a resident-driven approach to neighborhood street design. This
inclusive approach tears down barriers to opportunity, advances racial equity, and addresses environmental injustice.  The
resulting TLCI plan is the basis for the proposed MidTown-Hough Connector Project.

 Welcoming the people of Greater Cleveland to come together, work together and celebrate together. Our new 55,000 square-foot
headquarters is designed by one of the nation’s leading Black, female architects, Pascale Sablan, to enhance community access.
The entire first floor will be accessible to the community. Moving to MidTown Cleveland is the first step toward creating a catalytic
heart at the center of the Health-Tech Corridor – a district built around a vision for a vibrant, innovative, and equitable community
that benefits everyone.
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 Acquiring eleven acres of land and ridding it of environmental contamination to build a two million square-foot new “Innovation
Community” along the East 66th Street corridor is the next step. Racial equity and economic opportunity are core values of this
Innovation Community, with educational training, and entrepreneurship programs to prepare residents for high-quality jobs close
to home. The MidTown-Hough Connector Project will improve neighborhood safety and access to this collaborative and inclusive
Innovation Community.

 Demonstrating an advanced stage of project readiness, the Cleveland Foundation and City of Cleveland are jointly funding the
Preliminary Engineering Phase of the MidTown-Hough Connector Project. Led by Osborn Engineering, with the continued
involvement of neighborhood residents, this phase will transfer the community-led streetscape design into engineering and
construction.

 Establishing the Hough Community Land Trust, a nonprofit organization designed to buy and lease land to developers after
negotiating community benefit agreements. A central component to the MidTown-Hough Connector Project’s economic
competitiveness, the land trust builds wealth for community residents by ensuring long-term real-estate affordability and
supporting racially and economically inclusive ownership in the neighborhoods of Hough and MidTown.

 Eliminating a food desert with the construction of the Dave’s Supermarket, a 55,000 square-foot, full-service grocery store
housing a pharmacy and bank. This supermarket provides jobs, creates access to fresh foods, and teaches the community about
the importance of healthy eating habits. The foundation provided a $1.5 million loan to this project as part of the overall financing
package.

 Investing in a federally designated medical/dental underserved area, the University Hospital Rainbow Center for Women &
Children is a 40,000 square-foot urban health center with 46 exam rooms and co-locates social services for the community. The
foundation provides grant support to the community programing in this facility.

The scope of the proposed RAISE project catalyzes long-term, multigenerational social and economic development to enhance 
underserved neighborhoods and transform the lives of people who deserve and need it so desperately.  For all of these reasons, the 
MidTown-Hough Connector Project is the most sustainable, equitable, and transformational infrastructure project in the United States.   

The Cleveland Foundation has already committed $900,000 to the East 66th Street infrastructure project to complete the engineering work. 
Contingent upon the obligation of RAISE grant funding to the project, and pending Cleveland Foundation Board of Directors approval, the 
Cleveland Foundation and other local partners are committed to providing cash cost share contributions to cover twenty percent of the 
allowable project costs. 

The Cleveland Foundation stands ready to work with you and serve as a resource to your department in our joint goals of rebuilding our 
community’s infrastructure with the values of sustainability and equity. If you have any questions about this project or my commitment to its 
success, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Ronald B. Richard 
President and CEO 
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July 1, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: MidTown-Hough Connector 
Project (Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 
Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and 
Equity (RAISE) grant program. This project is more than essential infrastructure – it will show the 
community they have a powerful voice in shaping their future, bring investment to 
neighborhoods that have been disregarded for a generation, and add vital connectivity between 
neighborhood assets, jobs, housing, health care, and transit.  

MidTown Cleveland, Inc. is a 501(c)(3) community and economic development organization 
pursuing a vision for a connected community in the center of it all, an inclusive place for people 
to innovate, create, prosper, and live. The neighborhood we serve sits between two of the largest 
employment centers in Ohio, Cleveland’s downtown and University Circle. For decades MidTown 
was overlooked and forgotten, suffering from crime, blight, demolition, and disinvestment.  

Just over a decade ago our fortunes changed and we saw firsthand the impacts of a 
transformative infrastructure investment. In 2008 the Euclid Corridor HealthLine bus rapid transit 
line opened along Euclid Avenue, our central spine, and the results have far exceeded our wildest 
dreams for the neighborhood. The $200 million transit investment led to a surge of $350 million 
of investment and counting along Euclid Avenue in MidTown, including over one million square 
feet of commercial space, 300 units of housing, a full service grocery store, health care, a new 
children’s museum, renovated concert venues, and a new home to our community foundation.  

Despite this investment, the Hough neighborhood just two blocks north of Euclid continues to 
suffer from poor community health outcomes, high vacancy and foreclosure rates, and high 
unemployment, disconnected from the investment along Euclid by Chester Avenue, an urban 
renewal project which cut a tear in the urban fabric to make it easier for suburban commuters to 
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get downtown, currently carrying 33,000 cars a day across six lanes of traffic. MidTown’s 
approach has been to engage residents north of Chester in shaping what takes place in the 
neighborhood, to ensure those residents can benefit from future development. Collectively we 
have worked with residents to re-weave this tear in the urban fabric, better connect our two 
neighborhoods, and shape an inclusive future.  

The MidTown-Hough Connector project along East 66th exemplifies that approach. Designed 
through an innovative and inclusive planning process, the Project will connect Hough residents 
to assets and jobs in MidTown, improve the quality of life for residents and employees, trigger 
inclusive development in Hough that longtime residents can benefit from, and address climate 
change, community health, and sustainability. On the east side of Cleveland where infrastructure 
investment for generations has been focused on commuters along an east-west axis, this north-
south investment places residents first. We couldn’t be prouder of how the community’s voice is 
imprinted all over this plan, and wholeheartedly and enthusiastically support the City of 
Cleveland’s application  

We are additionally excited about how this project will help create hundreds of new accessible 
jobs. We have been working with our local universities and hospitals to cultivate an inclusive 
innovation district in the heart of MidTown along East 66th Street, which sits halfway between 
our anchors downtown and in University Circle. We have assembled 11 acres of land adjacent to 
East 66th and Euclid for development of our innovation district with the aspiration and intent of 
becoming the most equitable innovation district in the country. The connectivity provided by East 
66th for cyclists, pedestrians, and other multimodal transportation is a piece of essential 
infrastructure to help us achieve this vision. 

We believe the MidTown-Hough Connector Project aligns perfectly with the current 
Administration’s focus on equity in federal infrastructure investments and the criteria outlined 
in the RAISE program. We are confident it will have the same kind of generational impact the 
Euclid Corridor HealthLine project did on the City and neighborhood we work in and love.  

I hope you will give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest 
consideration. If you have any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, 
please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Jeff Epstein  
Executive Director 
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June 28, 2021 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector 
Project (Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I was elected to Cleveland City Council in 2017 and proudly serve the residents of the 
City of Cleveland as their Ward 7 Councilman, representing the historic neighborhoods 
of Hough and Midtown, as well as parts of the St. Clair-Superior and Asia Town 
neighborhoods.  

I fully support the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the Rebuilding 
American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program.  I am 
directly involved with the Midtown-Hough Connector Project to realize the 
neighborhood’s shared vision for a 21st century streetscape.  This project would 
strengthen the connection between the Hough and MidTown neighborhoods and 
improve community access to anchor institutions and economic opportunity – enabling 
equitable economic development and job creation. 

During my tenure as Councilman, I have focused my time and energy on shepherding 
more than half a billion dollars in investment to Ward 7, creating more than 1,000 new 
jobs. I strongly believe our community’s residents must maintain control over their land; 
this land is the key to wealth creation.  I helped establish the Hough Community Land 
Trust, a nonprofit organization designed to buy and lease land to developers after 
negotiating community benefit agreements.  

A central component to the MidTown-Hough Connector Project ’s economic 
competitiveness, the land trust builds wealth for community residents by ensuring long-
term real-estate affordability and supports racially and economically inclusive ownership 
in the neighborhoods of Hough and MidTown. This land trust, financially supported by 
the Cleveland Foundation and guided by a national consultancy, will build community 
wealth instead of siphoning value out of the neighborhood or displacing longtime 
residents through higher rents and taxes through gentrification.  
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The Midtown-Hough Connector Project will have a dramatic and positive impact in the 
community, transforming the lives of people who deserve and need it so desperately. 
For these reasons, I urge you to please fund this transformative and equitable project.  

If you have any questions about this project or my commitment to its success, please 
do not hesitate to contact me at: bjones@clevelandcitycouncil.org  

Sincerely, 

Councilman Basheer Jones 
Ward 7-City of Cleveland 
216.664.2908 
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A  5 0 1  ( C )  3  C o r p o r a t i o n  

Secretary Pete Buttigieg 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough 

Connector project (Cleveland, OH) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

As a resident and business owner on the proposed corridor I’m writing you in support of 

the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States Department of 

Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity 

(RAISE) grant program. 

The East 66th Street Corridor project is important to my community for the following 

reasons: Upon its completion it will aid greatly in attracting new residents to locate in one 

of the proposed new homes on the corridor; it will attract new customers to our vineyard 

and winery which, in turn, will allow us to expand our operation and create new 

employment opportunities for neighborhood residents. 

Community partners, residents, and the City of Cleveland worked together to reimagine 

and improve the East 66th corridor through a collaborative planning and design process 

that I participated in. East 66th is one of the first streets to develop north to south and its 

improvement would catalyze neighborhood development across the city. Specifically, the 

corridor would be a walkable street that we hope would become a destination of choice 

for Cleveland resident as well as visitors. 

For the above stated reasons I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough 

Connector Project. I hope this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal receives your 

full attention and strongest consideration. If you have any questions or need additional 

information, please do not hesitate to contact me. 

 Cordially, 

Mansfield Frazier 

Ex. Dir. Neighborhood Solutions 

P.O. Box 6031053, Cleveland, OH 44103 
Telephone: 216.469.0124 – Facsimile: 216.432.9571 

Email: info@neighborhoodsolutionsinc.com 
www.neighborhoodsolutionsinc.com 14
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June 8, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project 
(Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 
Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) 
grant program.  If awarded, the funding would be used to realize the community’s shared vision for 
transforming the East 66th Street corridor, a one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a 
safe and accessible multimodal connector.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the 
connection between the Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and 
enable a more than two million square foot development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable 
economic development and job creation. 

DigitalC is a non-profit organization focus on improving Greater Cleveland’s digital literacy and providing 
residents with affordable, high-speed internet connection. Decades of redlining have propagated a 
digital divide in Cleveland, with some areas of Cleveland lacking the necessary digital connection to 
advance in the 21st century and resulting in Cleveland being ranked as the #1 worst connected cities in 
the US with over 100,000 total population.  

As DigitalC addresses the lack of access to internet, their employees and volunteers face a similar problem: 
lack of access to transportation. The project’s initiative to repair crumbling infrastructure, combined with 
an emphasis on transportation equality, make the project a necessary investment in ensuring DigitalC can 
best achieve their mission. Furthermore, investment in the area allows DigitalC’s coworking space, Tech 
Hive, to spread their mission to a larger audience with more enterprise in the neighborhood.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, and I hope you 
will give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If 
you have any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to 
contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Dorothy C. Baunach 
Chief Executive Officer 
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Dunham Tavern Museum 
 6709 Euclid Ave. | Cleveland, OH  44103 

 www.DunhamTavern.org | 216-431-1060 
lauren@dunhamtavern.org 

June 7, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project (Cleveland, 
Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

As Executive Director of Dunham Tavern Museum, the oldest building in Cleveland on its original site located in 
the heart of MidTown, I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the 
United States Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity 
(RAISE) grant program.   

As Dunham Tavern Museum enters 2021, just three years shy of its 200th anniversary, we are working to transform 
from a small, member-oriented museum to a public-facing cultural anchor.  The E. 66th Street corridor is key to 
connecting us to residents and other cultural institutions to ensure that community members can move readily 
throughout the neighborhood and enjoy its many assets. 

Community partners, residents, and the City of Cleveland worked together to reimagine and improve the E. 66 th 
corridor through a collaborative planning and design process. Further, East 66th is one of the first streets to develop 
north to south and its improvement would catalyze neighborhood development across the city.  For Dunham, busy 
streets have been both a physical and perceptual barrier dividing us from nearby residents, and we’re highly 
encouraged that the E. 66th Street project will facilitate greater access in coordination with our own efforts to be a 
place that is welcoming to all.  I look forward to the day that a Hough resident can easily walk down E. 66 th Street 
and come on to the Dunham grounds to enjoy a picnic lunch, get some outdoor exercise, or pause to relax in a 
garden. 

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project. I hope you will give this 
2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If you have any 
questions or need additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Lauren Hansgen 
Executive Director 
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June 9, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project 
(Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 
Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity 
(RAISE) grant program.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the connection 
between the Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and enable a 
more than two million square foot development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable economic 
development and job creation. 

JumpStart is a nationally recognized investing, entrepreneurial support and economic development 
organization dedicated to unlocking entrepreneurship to transform entire communities. JumpStart was 
excited to move to Midtown Cleveland ten years ago because we wanted to be part of the re-birth of a 
community closer to important neighborhoods filled with entrepreneurs, small businesses and some of 
Cleveland’s most important institutions. 

JumpStart is part of a coalition of community groups, including the Cleveland Foundation, MidTown 
Cleveland Inc., Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland State University, planning the “MidTown 
Cleveland Innovation Community” along the East 66th Street corridor. As an anchor tenant within the 
Innovation Community, JumpStart is a vested stakeholder in the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough 
Connector Project. This project will improve neighborhood safety and access to the collaborative, 
inclusive, and equitable Innovation Community and enhance the identity of the East 66th corridor.  

The region stands poised for catalytic change that will spark collaborative innovation and bring greater 
income equality. The City of Cleveland and project stakeholders have targeted equity and innovation 
upfront in a way that makes the Innovation Community accessible to the broader community and 
creates economic opportunity. In this way, the project sets a new standard for equity and inclusion. 

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project. If you have any 
questions about this project or JumpStart’s commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to 
contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Ray T. Leach, CEO 
216-363-3406
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Pete Buttigieg 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough 

Connector Project (Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the 

United States Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with 

Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program.   

For more than 30 years, MAGNET: The Manufacturing Advocacy and Growth 

Network has served the 18 counties of Northeast Ohio, offering a range of services to 

manufacturers as part of the national and Ohio Manufacturing Extension Partnership 

(MEP). These services, which include product and process development, workforce 

initiatives, and operations consulting, help companies by improving revenue  

and job retention as well as driving economic development in Northeast Ohio. 

MAGNET is a vested stakeholder in the Midtown-Hough Connector Project, as we are 

building a new workforce and innovation hub to serve as our headquarters at the 

southern edge of the Hough neighborhood in the heart of the new MidTown Cleveland 

Innovation Community.  Being in this neighborhood is both symbolic and important. 

We want manufacturers to come and see that their future workforce is in neighborhoods 

like Hough.   

In 2019, manufacturers in the region rolled out a plan to hire 3,000 workers as part of a 

larger push to narrow a skills gap. MAGNET, working with the Greater Cleveland 

Partnership, is leading the charge on this initiative in hopes of making the region the 

nation’s “manufacturing capital.” MAGNET's new headquarters will be a physical 

manifestation of this campaign, with a two-story, glass-framed manufacturing floor 

visible to passing motorists and pedestrians and a 6,900-square-foot classroom for 

Cleveland Metropolitan School District students. We will train career-focused high-

schoolers for high paying advanced manufacturing careers.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector 

Project. If you have any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, 

please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

President and CEO 

MAGNET: The Manufacturing Advocacy and Growth Network 
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June 11, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project 

(Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

As practicing pediatricians in the Hough community, and active participants in the UH 

Rainbow/MidTown Cleveland Community Advisory Board we are writing in support of the City of 

Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States Department of Transportation’s 

Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program.   

The East 66th Street corridor is important to our patients for the following reasons: 

- The physical, social, and technological links that will be created and reinforced through this

initiative are a critical part of addressing the root causes of health disparities currently

experienced by our patients and their families.

- This effort is highly collaborative, and by design not only ensures community voice is taken

into account in order to address the needs and priorities of residents, but ensures the community

is engaged, empowered, and inspired to be part of processes and progress.

Community partners, residents, and the City of Cleveland worked together to reimagine and improve 

the East 66th corridor through a collaborative planning and design process. Further, East 66th is one of 

the first streets to develop north to south and its improvement would catalyze neighborhood 

development across the city. We anticipate that the neighborhood transformation around East 66th Street 

will be a crucial part of infrastructure improvements necessary to achieve better health outcomes for our 

patients and their families. We also expect it will serve as a foundation for other initiatives intentionally 

designed to prioritize justice and equity. 

For these reasons, we support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project. I hope you 

will give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. 

If you have any questions or need additional information, please do not hesitate to contact us.  

Sincerely, 

Aparna Bole, MD FAAP 

Medical Director, Community Integration 

UH Rainbow Babies and Children's Hospital 

UH Rainbow Ahuja Center for Women & Children 

5805 Euclid Ave 

Cleveland OH, 44103 

aparna.bole@UHhospitals.org 

440-879-2269

Sarah Ronis, MD MPH 

Director, Center for Child Health & Policy 

UH Rainbow Babies & Children's Hospital 

11100 Euclid Avenue, Mailstop RBC 6036 

Cleveland, Ohio 44106 

sarah.ronis@UHhospitals.org 

216-286-6933
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June 8, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough        
Connector Project (Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg, 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the 
United States Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with 
Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program.  If awarded, the funding would be 
used to realize the community’s shared vision for transforming the East 66th Street 
corridor, a one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a safe and accessible 
multimodal connector.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the 
connection between the Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor 
institutions, and enable a more than two million square foot development hub for 
sustainable, inclusive, and equitable economic development and job creation. 

Bialosky is a multidisciplinary design firm comprised of architects, engineers, interior 
designers, graphic designers, planners, and strategists. The company, which has been in 
continuous operation for 70 years, prides itself on the three pillars of imagination, 
curiosity, and hard work. Along with this, Bialosky’s staff of highly trained individuals 
employs the principles of leading by example, listening to others, challenging 
assumptions until satisfied, and building with passion into their everyday work 
schedules.  

Not only will the Midtown-Hough Connector attract more clients due to the increased 
investment that will sprout along the E. 66th corridor, but Bialosky will have the chance 
to further implement our equity-promoting principles into the community. Known as 
one of the Top Workplaces in northeast Ohio according to The Plain Dealer, an 
increased opportunity for local hiring by Bialosky will positively impact the economy 
and contribute to the creation of jobs that this project ensures.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, 
and I hope you will give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention 
and strongest consideration. If you have any questions about this project or our 
commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Paul S. Deutsch, AIA, LEED AP 
Principal, COO 
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June 9, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project 
(Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 
Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) 
grant program.  If awarded, the funding would be used to realize the community’s shared vision for 
transforming the East 66th Street corridor, a one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a 
safe and accessible multimodal connector.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the 
connection between the Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and 
enable a more than two million square foot development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable 
economic development and job creation.  

Cleveland HeartLab is a global leader in innovative heart disease detection. Originally a spin-off from 
Cleveland Clinic, HeartLab was acquired by Quest Diagnostics in 2017. Since then, Quest Diagnostics has 
established the Cleveland HeartLab as a national center of excellence for heart disease diagnosis. With a 
25,000 square-foot facility on East 66th street, Cleveland HeartLab serves a vital role in combatting the 
largest cause of death in America, heart disease.    

Cleveland HeartLab’s location in the East 66th street’s Tech Park means that investment in the corridor will 
positively impact businesses operations. Because of the project’s improvements to connectivity, through 
public transportation, improved road conditions, and an innovative road plan, CHL will be able to connect 
more closely to its community. Furthermore, the project’s emphasis on safety provides innumerable 
benefits, both to business and the community.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, and I hope you 
will give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If 
you have any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to 
contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Mouris Saghir, PhD 
VP, General Manager, Cardiovascular Metabolic & Endocrine Franchise 
Cleveland HeartLab 
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Cumberland Development, LLC 

June 24, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector 

Project (Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 

Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and 

Equity (RAISE) grant program.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the 

connection between the Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor 

institutions, and enable a more than two million square foot development hub for sustainable, 

inclusive, and equitable economic development and job creation. 

Cumberland Development is the owner of the Baker Electric Building, located on East 66th street. 

For more than a century, the building has been at the forefront of innovation, from showcasing 

some of the nations first electric cars to its current home for tech startups. Currently, Cleveland’s 

Tech Elevator, Custom Orthopedics, and University Hospital’s Transitional Lab all are located in 

the Baker Electric Building.  

The East 66th street corridor is an important project to both Cumberland Development and its 

tenants. For years, Cumberland has been a driving force in attracting talent and innovation to the 

area, helping turn the tide in the Midtown neighborhood. The safety measures implemented 

through the project are an important measure in achieving the potential of the neighborhood 

and will allow Cumberland to attack more talent to fill the building. The same principle applies to 

our tenants, the safer and more robust the neighborhood Midtown becomes, the more interest 

we receive in our properties, which allows us to put money back into Midtown through future 

developments.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project. If you 

have any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate 

to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Richard Y. Pace, A.I.A. 
CEO, Cumberland Development, LLC 
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3333 Richmond Road • Suite 135 • Beachwood OH 44122 • 2163091387 • info@frontlinedevelopmentgroup.com 

June 10, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project 

(Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States Department 

of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program. 

If awarded, the funding would be used to realize the community’s shared vision for transforming the East 66 th 

Street corridor, a one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a safe and accessible multimodal 

connector.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the connection between the Hough and 

Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and enable a more than two million square foot 

development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable economic development and job creation. 

Frontline Development Group, LLC is a minority-owned, female-led firm. The project aligned to E. 66th is the 

Allen Estates which is a mixed-use, mixed-income, neighborhood consisting of 125 housing units comprised of 

modern designed homes, brownstones, and mid-rise apartments with commercial tenants. The project will span 

along E. 65th from Linwood to Wade Park as well as the E. 66th Corridor, which is targeted for significant 

public/private investment. The E. 66th corridor connects the Allen Estates to other anchor investments coming 

online including the new location for the Cleveland Foundation Headquarters and the newest branch of 

Cleveland Public Library. The Allen Estates project will provide mixed income housing types to the existing 

residents Hough community, as well as attract new residents who are employees of the newly anticipated 

Innovation District and neighboring institutions such as Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland Clinic and 

University Hospital. 

With a location in the center of the project, Frontline Development is a fundamental stakeholder in the project’s 

vision of the future. The Midtown-Hough Connector Project’s commitment to turning 66th street into a 

destination enables Frontline to meet diverse housing needs as well as promote equitable, economic development 

through the support of small, minority owned businesses anchoring in Hough. Moreover, Frontline will serve as 

an instrumental player in preserving the rich cultural history neighborhood. 

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, and I hope you will 

give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If you have 

any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Sheila M. Wright 

President  
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 HEMINGWAY DEVELOPMENT L.L.C. 
 6700 EUCLID AVENUE 

 CLEVELAND, OHIO 
June 9, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project 
(Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 
Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) 
grant program.  If awarded, the funding would be used to realize the community’s shared vision for 
transforming the East 66th Street corridor, a one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a 
safe and accessible multimodal connector.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the 
connection between the Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and 
enable a more than two million square foot development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable 
economic development and job creation. 

Hemingway Development is the owner of three buildings on or adjacent to the East 66th street corridor, 
altogether comprising the Midtown Tech Park. With more than a dozen tenants across its properties, 
Hemingway Development provides the groundwork by which Midtown businesses grow upon.  

Understandably, the success of Hemingway Development is correlated to the success of its tenants. While 
its tenants grapple with conducting business in a historically ignored neighborhood, investment in the 
neighborhood is needed to turn the tide. The project’s emphasis on building wealth in the area, alongside 
much needed improvements to safety and infrastructure, allow Hemingway and its tenants to reap the 
benefits of a neighborhood finally receiving the funds necessary to progress.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, and I hope you 
will give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If 
you have any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to 
contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Jim Doyle  
Principal  
Hemingway Development 
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June 9, 2021 
Tru by Hilton 
Midtown Hospitality LLC 
6955 Euclid Avenue 
Cleveland, OH  44103 
(216) 536-0377

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support - 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project (Cleveland, OH) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg:  

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 
Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) 
grant program.  If awarded, the funding would be used to realize the community’s shared vision for 
transforming the East 66th Street corridor, a one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a safe 
and accessible multimodal connector.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the 
connection between the Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and 
enable a more than two million square foot development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable 
economic development and job creation. 

Tru by Hilton Midtown is a dynamic, 114 room hotel located steps away from the East 66th street corridor. 
Opened in 2019, the hotel is situated dead-center of Cleveland’s Midtown, with easy access to both 
Cleveland’s downtown to the west and cultural district to the east.  

Tru stands to benefit from investment in the area in a multitude of ways. Rationally, the more visitors to 
the newly upgraded Midtown district, the more business Tru can expect to have. The resulting economic 
output: with more visitors, Tru can hire more employees from the surrounding community. Because of 
investment in the area, Tru will be able to market itself as the go-to hotel in the up-and-coming Cleveland 
neighborhood. Furthermore, easier access to the hotel, through better road conditions and increased 
access to public transportation, connects Tru to a larger population base.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, and I hope you will 
give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If you 
have any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to contact 
me.  

Sincerely, 

Brian J. Smith 

Brian J. Smith 
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OHM Advisors® 
6001 EUCLID AVENUE, SUITE 130 T 216.865.1335 

CLEVELAND OHIO 44103 F 330.319.8691  OHM-Advisors.com

June 8, 2021 

Pete Buttigieg 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant 
Midtown-Hough Connector Project (Cleveland, Ohio) 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States Department 
of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program.  
If awarded, the funding would be used to realize the community’s shared vision for transforming the East 66th 
Street corridor, a one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a safe and accessible multimodal 
connector.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the connection between the Hough and 
Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and enable a more than two million square 
foot development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable economic development and job creation. 

OHM is a firm that specializes in architecture, construction engineering, GIS & Innovative Technologies, 
Urban Design, and more. All of these specialties are backed by the company’s mission of advancing 
communities by actively implementing diversity, inclusion, and equity to make better places for people. 
Always thinking in the future, OHM always puts the needs of people first when creating safe and sustainable 
solutions, from innovation to implementation.  

Although not directly located on E. 66th street, OHM stands to benefit from the increased investment along 
the corridor upon completion of the Midtown-Hough Connector project. Not only will there be an increased 
number of businesses, therefore prospective clients, but the sense of OHM’s mission and equitable practices 
will spread, progressively influencing future companies’ daily operations. With the projects focus on job 
creation and increased access to places of employment, OHM also stands to benefit from the increased pool 
of potential employees when hiring from within the neighborhood.  

For these reasons, I support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, and I hope you will 
give this 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If you have 
any questions about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to contact me.  

Sincerely, 

Russell Critelli, PE, PMP 
Principal/Manager of Cleveland 
Russ.critelli@ohm-advisors.com 
D: 216.865.1339 
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June 9, 2021

Pete Buttigieg
U.S. Department of Transportation
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE
Washington, DC 20590

RE: Letter of Support for the 2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant: Midtown-Hough Connector Project (Cleveland, Ohio)

Dear Secretary Buttigieg:

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States Department of
Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant program. If awarded,
the funding would be used to realize the community’s shared vision for transforming the East 66th Street corridor, a
one mile essential but crumbling infrastructure link, into a safe and accessible multimodal connector. The
Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the connection between the Hough and Midtown
neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and enable a more than two million square foot development
hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable economic development and job creation.

Tech Elevator is an educational provider offering an Industry-aligned full-stack curriculum that provides a platform for
people from a wide variety of backgrounds and experiences to gain the in-demand 21st century skills needed to land
a fulfilling software developer job. The Cleveland campus of Tech Elevator boasts a 95% graduation rate and 87% job
placement rate, placing graduates in positions with nearby companies like PNC Bank, Progressive Insurance, and
KeyBank.

Located in the Baker Electric Building, minutes away from the E. 66th street corridor, Tech Elevator recognizes the
importance of this investment in furthering our mission of elevating the people, companies, and communities we
serve. This project will widen accessibility to our neighborhood, lead to more foot traffic, and will increase our ability
to help train local residents for modern, higher-paying jobs in the tech industry. Furthermore, the project’s emphasis
on stimulating local businesses will broaden the career options for our graduates, allowing us to expand our
enrollment and the impact of our mission.

For these reasons, we support the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough Connector Project, and hope you will give this
2021 RAISE Discretionary Grant proposal your full attention and strongest consideration. If you have any questions
about this project or our commitment to its success, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,

Marty Mordarski
Cleveland Campus Director | Tech Elevator
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9 June 2021 

The Honorable 
Pete Buttigieg 
Secretary of Transportation 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue SE 
Washington, DC 20590 

Dear Mr. Secretary: 

I am writing in support of the City of Cleveland’s application for funding through the United States 
Department of Transportation’s Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) 
grant program.  The Midtown-Hough Connector Project would strengthen the connection between the 
Hough and Midtown neighborhoods, improve access to anchor institutions, and enable a more than two 
million square foot development hub for sustainable, inclusive, and equitable economic development and 
job creation. 

A coalition of groups, which includes the Cleveland Foundation, MidTown Cleveland Inc., Case Western 
Reserve University, Cleveland State University, and Jumpstart Inc., have planned the “MidTown 
Cleveland Innovation Community” along the East 66th Street corridor. This group has chosen Wexford 
Science & Technology to be the project's master developer for the first set of buildings within the 
Innovation Community, including the Center for Innovation located at Euclid Avenue and East 66th Street. 
Wexford is the nation’s leading developer of knowledge-centric, inclusive innovation districts that catalyze 
economic opportunity by providing the physical and programming environment that promotes the 
intermingling of university research, entrepreneurial activity, corporate engagement, and community 
inclusion.  

Racial equity and economic opportunity are core values of the Innovation Community, which will utilize 
local residents in the design and conception of the project. Educational, training, and entrepreneurship 
programs will prepare residents for jobs – this is a core element of the first phase and commitments from 
the anchors to these programs are essential. Community land trust models will also be utilized to guard 
against displacement in adjacent neighborhoods.   

The Midtown-Hough Connector Project will improve neighborhood safety and access to the collaborative, 
inclusive, and equitable Innovation Community and enhance the identity of the East 66th corridor.  
MidTown has a residential population of 2,000 and a median household income of just over $20,000. The 
surrounding Hough neighborhood has a population of just under 11,000 with a median household income 
under $16,000 and substantial unemployment. This project will directly address these challenges with 
deliberate and intentional action around long-term economic opportunity for residents of the surrounding 
neighborhoods and economic mobility and wealth creation opportunities for all residents.  
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The region stands poised for catalytic change that will spark collaboration and bring greater income 
equality.  The City of Cleveland and project stakeholders have targeted equity and innovation upfront in a 
way that makes the Innovation Community accessible to the broader community and creates economic 
opportunity. The project will set a new standard for equity and inclusion, both in Cleveland and as a 
model for communities across the country.  

For these reasons, Wexford Science & Technology supports the City of Cleveland’s Midtown-Hough 
Connector Project and are happy to provide additional information or answer any questions you may have 
about how such projects have provided successful inclusive economic development opportunities in other 
projects we have developed.  

Sincerely, 

Thomas Osha 
Senior Vice President, 
Innovation and Economic Development 
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